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M E D I A  A D V I S O R Y  
 

Date/Time:     September 17, 2022, around 12:30 a.m. 
Incident:        2022- 1412559 
Location:        39th Avenue and Grand Avenue 
Victim:  Antoine Smith – 28-year-old male - deceased   
Suspect:  John Cole – 45-year-old male – MCSO Booking# T807069 
 
 
                           

Phoenix Police Arrest a Man for Kidnapping and Murder  

 

A man is behind bars after being arrested by police for kidnapping, murdering and dismembering a 

Phoenix man.  

Phoenix Police officers were dispatched to a missing person call on September 19, 2022 where they 

learned 28-year-old Antoine Smith was kidnapped from his apartment sometime between the evening 

of September 16th and the morning of September 17th. It was believed Smith was taken because of a 

debt he owned. Loved ones attempted to communicate with the suspect 45-year-old John Cole, to 

ensure Smith’s safety.  

Through various investigative techniques, the Phoenix police detectives were able to identify and 

locate Cole’s vehicle on the way to California. The Department of Public Safety assisted Phoenix 

police, stopped Cole’s vehicle and took him into custody.  

A search warrant was obtained for Cole’s vehicle and human remains were located inside. Cole was 

interviewed by detectives and he told them he killed Smith in self-defense. Cole later led detectives to 

a rural area, just south of Tucson, where more of Smith’s remains were recovered.  

During the investigation, detectives learned Smith was driven to Tucson, where he was killed. 

Detectives also discovered Cole purchased several items after the Smith was killed to assist in the 

dismemberment and concealment of Smith’s body.  

Cole was booked into the Maricopa County Jail for multiple felonies including First-Degree Murder.  
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An arrest in this case would not have been possible without the tireless efforts and coordination of the 

Phoenix Police Department’s Robbery Unit, Homicide Unit, Street Crimes and Fugitive Apprehension 

& Investigations Detail as well as the Department of Public Safety, Tucson Police Department and the 

Maricopa County Attorney’s Office.  

 

 


